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Report of FCCFA Delegation China Visit, September 2006
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Tsin Van, Joe Zhou, Sheila Foster, Lolan Merklinger, Fred Drewe, Mme. Li Xiaolin, Gloria MacLeod, Joan Wicken, Ted Foster, Jeffery de Fourestier, Michael Copeland

A ten-member FCCFA delegation visited Beijing, Wuhan and Shanghai, September 5-16 at the invitation of the Chinese People’s Association for Friendship with Foreign Countries (CPAFFC or Youxie).  Our Federation was the only Canadian group invited by Youxie for the eleven-day visit highlighted by a Friendship Forum in Wuhan and celebrations marking the 50th anniversary of the Shanghai People’s Association for Friendship with Foreign Countries (SPAFFC).  

The delegates were executives from the four chapters – Victoria: Gloria MacLeod and Joan Wicken, Calgary: Ted and Sheila Foster, Manitoba: Fred Drewe and Joe Zhou, and Ottawa: Jeffrey de Fourestier and former Federation president Tsin Van of Ottawa, and Michael Copeland from Toronto.

Our journey began in Beijing where together with delegates from the U.S., Australia, New Zealand and Surinam, we attended a banquet on September 6 at the Xinhai Jinjiang Hotel hosted by Madame Li Xiaolin, Vice-President of the CPAFFC and daughter of Li Xiannian, China’s State President, 1983 to 1988.

The guest speaker for the occasion, a representative of the Chinese Olympics Organizing Committee, provided an interesting briefing about preparations for the 2008 Games.  

The Canadian delegation had wanted to present a significant gift to our principal host on this occasion, the CPAFFC or National Youxie.  Gifts from many countries are housed in a Friendship Museum located at National Youxie offices in Beijing on the grounds of the former Italian Embassy, but there was nothing from Canada in the Museum.  The artifact we chose was meant to reflect the lasting friendship between our respective peoples -- an Inuit serpentine stone carving of a bear, set on a black marble pedestal with an oak base and an appropriate inscription.  The bear, a handsome fellow with plenty of character, was acquired from Gallery Indigena in Stratford, Ontario and paid for by the Federation.  It is now displayed in Youxie’s Friendship Museum.
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     Lolan Merklinger presents Bear                              Tsin Van presents Photo

      Sculpture to Mme Li Xiaolin                                  Album to Mme. Li Xiaolin

Tsin Van’s recently published book Canada-China Relations, 1971-2005, Photos by Tsin Van was another notable Federation gift to CPAFFC

The one-day Friendship Forum in Wuhan was meant to be a platform for the CPAFFC, the foreign delegations, and provincial friendship associations from Hubei, Hunan, and Jiangxi to brief one another on their respective work and activities. Opening the Forum proceedings was Mr. Chen Chunlin, Vice-Chairman of the Hubei Political Consultative Conference (who would soon visit Canada).  We were able to learn from papers given by Madame Li and CPAFFC Deputy Director General Xie Yuan of the new directions in friendship work envisaged by 

CPAFFC.  In her paper FCCFA president Lolan Merklinger spoke about the Canada-China relationship which provides the context in which the FCCFA must function, the chapters’ recent activities, and the three topics presented by Youxie as a basis for further discussion: how to expand bilateral visits of self-funded groups, how to enhance local government exchanges, and how to obtain greater business involvement.  She said that the Federation would welcome China’s granting of approved destination status to Canada which would facilitate expanded tourism from China to Canada. Vice-president, Madame Li Xiaolin, indicated that CPAFFC would like to undertake more co-operative activities with our Federation in future.   Mr. Zhang Junsai, a deputy director general of the PRC Ministry of Foreign Affairs spoke at the luncheon about China’s current relations with Canada, the U.S., New Zealand, and Australia.
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       Chen Chunlin, Deputy Governor,                 Fred Drewe speaks at Forum,

      Hubei Province, Mme Li Xiaolin                            Joan Wicken

At an evening banquet held in a floating restaurant anchored in the Yangtze, Wuhan Deputy Mayor Madame Liu Shunyi presented Tsin Van with the title Friendship Ambassador, awarded by the CPAFFC on rare occasions to those who have made the greatest contributions to the growth of friendship.  Others recognized for their contributions to Canada-China friendship were delegation members Michael Copeland, Calgary chapter president Sheila Foster, and Molly Phillips of Victoria, now 97 and a past Federation president. 

The Hubei friendship association hosts provided a superbly organized tour program for us and the other foreign delegations starting with a tour of Wuhan Municipality, the capital of Hubei province and China's seventh largest city (population of 8.3 million).  This tri-city is considered to be the industrial, commercial, scientific, and cultural hub of central China.  A six-hour drive took us to the 1,600 m high Wudang Mountain in northwest Hubei, a sacred Daoist mountain with temples and monasteries dating back over 1000 years.  Another spectacular site visited was the Automobile Testing Site in Xiangfan City, also northwest of Wuhan.
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Joan Wicken (for Molly Phillips), Sheila Foster, Michael Copeland

receive Friendship Awards from Liu Shunyi, Deputy Mayor of Wuhan

After Hubei, the FCCFA delegates joined 31 other foreign delegations in Shanghai for the 50th anniversary celebrations of the Shanghai PAFFC. They attended a banquet for 500 people in the impressive Shanghai International Convention Centre, that was co-hosted by Mr. Zhou Muyao, Vice-Chairman, Standing Committee of the Shanghai Municipal People’s Congress and President of Shanghai PAFFC, and Mr. Chen Haosu, President of CPAFFC.  

During the next few days, the Canadians had the unique experience of riding on the magnetic suspension train (Maglev); they visited the Yangshan Deepwater Port and the new Songjiang district, and they took in a spectacular show by the ERA acrobatic group.  Our hosts then took us on a two-day tour of Hangzhou, an experience that appealed to all despite the persistent rain for which the city is famous.  

Our delegation felt privileged to have been so royally treated by our warm and generous Chinese hosts throughout this memorable visit, and we were left with profound impressions of the amazing development of three of China’s largest centres.  The small but carefully chosen gifts we gave to the friendship associations in the various cities visited who looked after us so well were relatively insignificant compared to the great hospitality we received.  
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Zhou Muyao, Chen Haosu, Lolan Merklinger

We were provided with comfortable accommodations, superbly looked after,, and accompanied by knowledgeable and friendly escorts. We enjoyed interacting with our Chinese hosts, meeting other foreign delegations, and appreciated the good humour of the Aussies who were our travel companions.  It was a virtual United Nations.  It may be noted that most other countries have been moving in the direction of promoting more business linkages in their exchanges with China, without losing sight of the original goals of the friendship movement. We all appreciated the privilege of representing the FCCFA on this trip to China and we hope to send representatives to China for the next friendship forum that is tentatively planned for the fall of 2008 in Beijing.

As a postscript to the September visit, the Federation was pleased to reciprocate at least a small part of the hospitality we enjoyed in Wuhan and Hubei to a Hubei friendship delegation which visited Canada in early November. A six-member delegation headed by Mr. Chen Chunlin, Vice-Chairman of the Hubei Political Consultative Conference and other members of this body, paid a five-day visit to Canada, November 6-10.  In Ottawa, CCFS-Ottawa representatives accompanied the group for a tour of the Parliament, arranged for the delegation to meet with Senator Mac Harb, member of the Parliamentary Association for Friendship with China, and hosted a luncheon with chapter members and Chinese Embassy staff, concluding with a visit to the Canadian Museum of Civilization guided by Dr. Banseng Hoe of the CMC.  For the delegation’s Alberta visit, the Calgary chapter welcomed Mr. Chen and his delegation to Calgary, advised on their visit to Banff, hosted a luncheon for the delegation, and shepherded the group for a Canadian shopping experience before the delegation left for B.C. on their return journey to China.

Lolan Wang Merklinger

President’s Message

We can be proud of our achievements over the past year and more.  The Federation survived a serious challenge and a number of unfounded accusations levelled against its officers, followed by the withdrawal and suspension of the Canadian China Society in Toronto.  However, the remaining chapters pulled together achieving a high level of cohesion and cooperation and reaching out to our friends and counterparts in China.  We held a very successful 25th anniversary banquet and business meeting hosted by Victoria in October last year and received a good number of Chinese delegations in Victoria, Calgary, Ottawa and Toronto this year.  The Board also held two teleconferences.

Federation members were the only Canadians invited to the Friendship Forum in Wuhan in September, along with other English speaking countries, and to the much larger 50th anniversary celebrations of the Shanghai People’s Association for Friendship with Foreign Countries, hosted by CPAFFC.  I was pleased to lead a delegation to these events comprised of our Immediate Past President and new Treasurer, Michael Copeland; FCCFA VP and Winnipeg President, Fred Drewe; Calgary President and now FCCFA Secretary, Sheila Foster; as well as Joan Wicken and Gloria McLeod from Victoria, Ted Foster from Calgary, Joe Zhou from Winnipeg, Tsin Van and Jeffrey de Fourestier from Ottawa.

Special thanks to Irvine Hare and Bert Whan Tong on their retirement from the Board, for years of dedicated and unstinting service to the Federation while serving in various capacities, particularly during the last two challenging years.  We hope to count on their rich experience in Canada China friendship for years to come.
Thanks to all for your contributions and strong support during the past year.  Dare we look forward to some expansion and the return of old friends in the New Year?

LWM

Visit from Xinyi City, Jiangsu Province – a potential business partnership

This past spring, Jiangsu Youxie asked our Ottawa chapter to propose a Canadian partner for the City of Xinyi in northern Jiangsu (near Xuzhou).  The Ottawa chapter suggested two counties in Ontario, Bruce and Grey bordering Lake Huron and Georgian Bay, including the city of Owen Sound. They embrace a number of small-to-medium sized communities with a major energy supply, Bruce Power, and significant tourist and industrial potential.
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Smudge Ceremony, outside Bruce County Museum, Hao Qiqi, Director, Xinyi Foreign Affairs Office, Lolan Merklinger, First Nations Spiritual Leader, Delegation Leader, Wang Chengtan , Vice Mayor of Xinyi, First Nations Chief, Bruce Nuclear Plant Worker

The effort brought together people of diverse backgrounds: municipal officials, farmers and business people, along with cultural and regional native leaders, who truly enjoyed the opportunity of meeting the delegation from Xinyi City, who toured the area in July.  There is now an anticipation of a return visit to China with a mixed delegation of farmers (with investment potential), business people and local officials.

LWM

Reviews of Three Books on China

Cross Culture and Faith - The Life and Work of James Mellon Menzies

DONG Linfu, University of Toronto Press

In the 1950’s James Menzies, a Presbyterian missionary from Ontario was condemned in China as a cultural imperialist and thief of Chinese artefacts.

This book tells how he came to be reviled in the People’s Republic.  Many foreigners did remove historic art and objects from China, and some were Canadian missionaries.  A good deal of the Royal Ontario Museum’s China collection came from these sources, much like the Elgin Marbles from the Parthenon came to be in the British Museum.

Menzies certainly was not one of the thieves who robbed China of important artefacts.  The book explains how the PRC mistakenly grouped him with those who did remove what should not have been taken from China.  More importantly, the publication of this book is part of his rehabilitation in China.

Menzies was born in 1885 in Clinton, Ontario, about 50 miles north of London.  The family moved from Clinton to Goderich to Staples near Windsor.  In 1903 he moved to Toronto to study Civil Engineering.  He graduated with a B.Sc. from School of Practical Science at the University of Toronto in1907.  He applied to, and was accepted by, Knox College.  Knox is the Presbyterian divinity school at U of T, one of five theological colleges on campus.  Although Knox is just a two minute walk from SPS, Theology is light years from Civil Engineering.  Well not always, Menzies’ scientific background and experience working as a land surveyor were very important to his becoming one of the great Chinese archaeologists.

He graduated from Knox in 1910 and began his missionary work later that year.  He joined the North Henan Mission founded in 1894.  In 1911 he married Annie Belle Sedgwick and they moved to Wu’an, one of the six stations of the NHM.  In 1914 they moved to the Zhangde station and he first visited the nearby “Waste (or ruins) of Yin”.  Yin was the Shang Dynasty capital for about 250 years from 1350 BC.

The family left China when Menzies was assigned to accompany Chinese Labour Corps battalions sent to France in World War One.  In 1921 He and Annie and their family were reassigned by the Presbyterian Church of Canada to China, back to Zhangde, back to the Waste of Yin.

What he found there were oracle bones, tiny fragments of inscribed tortoise shells or ox scapulae.  Called dragon bones, at that time they were ground up and taken as medicine.  During the Shang and early Zhou Dynasties they had been for royal divination.  The inscriptions were in the earliest form of Chinese writing.  Menzies deciphered the writing and used it to correct the lineage of the Shang Dynasty.  He also used the bones to propose that early Chinese had a concept of one god, and that Christianity was in tune with this.

In the course of his oracle bone studies he accumulated thousands of fragments.  When the family left China in 1936 for a furlough in Canada, the Japanese spread south from Manchuria in the late 1930s and World War Two meant that he would never return.  Colleagues hid most of his collection and well-intentioned colleagues sent some part of his collection to Canada to protect the bones from the Japanese.

After World War Two, events did not permit him to return to his work in China.  And in the young PRC he was cast as a foreign devil.

In 2000 a “James Menzies Conference” was held at Shandong University, the successor to Cheeloo University where Menzies spent so much of his life.  That conference, and this book, are part of the long deserved recognition of Menzies achievements as an archaeologist and as someone committed to education in China.

Another one of his legacies is his son Arthur Menzies who was Canada’s third Ambassador to China (1976 to 1980).  In fact, our first three ambassadors were children of missionaries.

The book is a revision of Dong Linfu’s Ph.D. thesis.  He earned his doctorate at York University where he studied with historians Margot Gewurtz and Peter Mitchell, well known for their work on Canadian Missionary History in China.  

The book is really very well written, remarkably so for Dong for whom English is a second language.  Dong has returned to China, spending part of his time teaching at China Ocean University in Qingdao, and part in Beijing working as a consultant.

This book would make a great Christmas gift for anyone with an interest in China or Canadian Missionary History, or an indulgence for yourself.

The Communist’s Daughter

Dennis Bock, Harper Collins

This book is based on the life of Norman Bethune.  It is founded on the novel notion that Norman Bethune fathered a child when he was in Spain.

Dennis Bock’s book is in the form of a letter written to the fictional daughter.  Bethune has heard that his Swedish lover Kajsa bore a child after he had left Spain for a speaking tour in major Canadian and American cities to raise funds for the Republican forces fighting Franco’s Fascists.

Bethune is now in China; he knows he will soon die.  The letter is the legacy to the daughter whose name he does not know.

Bock’s Bethune rings true.  The book is remarkably faithful to the Bethune of Larry Hannant’s authoritative book Politics of Passion: Norman Bethune’s Writing and Art and of Mao Zedong’s essay In Memory of Norman Bethune.  This book comes close to the real Norman Bethune, unlike Donald Sutherland’s film caricature.  It is a very accessible introduction to Bethune, to China, and to Canada in the thirties1930s.

Nixon in China: The Week That Changed the World

Margaret MacMillan, Viking

Margaret MacMillan’s previous book Paris 1919: Six Months That Changed the World on the post World War I Versailles Peace Conference was well reviewed in 2003.

To produce the Nixon book MacMillan interviewed just about everyone still living who participated in the events of early 1972, on both the American and Chinese sides.  The book is a treasure trove of trivia of the actions, thoughts, fears and foibles of all the major participants.

Richard Nixon met only once with Mao Zedong.  Nixon’s well rehearsed first words were “There is one China and Taiwan is part of China”

MC

Mme. Li Xiaolin’s visit to Calgary

With CPAFFC delegation June29-July 1, 2006
Calgary CCFA was very pleased to be able to host a CPAFFC delegation from Beijing, consisting of VP Mme. Li Xiaolin, and staffers Helen Ma and Anita An, plus Mme. Li’s American colleague Mr. Zhang XueYuen.

The FCCFA provided a 7-passenger van to allow the group to cover a lot of ground in a small time. 

Highlights of the visit were:

· Thursday: Official greetings from Deputy Mayor Barry Erskins at City Hall.

· Brief tour of Calgary, Chinese Cultural Centre and lunch at Treasures of China with Honorary Member Dr. KW Chang and Eng Chang.

· Official greetings at MacDougall Centre from acting Deputy Premier, MLA Art Thomson

· A Stampede BBQ for 20at the Foster home.

· Friday we took our guests on an extensive Rocky Mountain tour, with stops at Buffalo Mountain Lodge, Banff for morning tea, photo opportunities at Banff Springs Hotel, Emerald Lake Lodge for lunch, and more photos at Chateau Lake Louise.

· That evening we joined Consul General and Mrs. Song for dinner in the newly-renovated consular dining room for a wonderful dinner.

Sheila Foster, President, Calgary CCFA
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Hei-Ling Choi, Mrs. Song, Anita An, Sheila Foster, Ted Foster, Sheila Power

 Consul General Song, Li Xiaolin, Vice Consul General Deng, Mrs. Deng, Helen Ma

Hubei Friendship Delegation Visit to Calgary Nov 8-10, 2006

Calgary CCFA was very pleased to be able to host a Hubei delegation from Wuhan, where Sheila and Ted Foster had attended the Wuhan Friendship Forum in September. The delegation was led by Mr. Chen Chunlin, keynote speaker for the Wuhan Forum, Mr. Li Yonghong, Hubei Foreign Affairs, and four other Hubei officials.

Highlights of the visit were:

· Sheila and Ted Foster met the group on arrival from Ottawa late Wednesday.

· The group’s travel agent arranged for a guide to take them to the Rocky Mountains and visit Banff and Lake Louise and stay in Banff overnight next day. A huge snowfall the day of their arrival gave them a taste of winter in Calgary but did not prevent them from traveling to many beautiful places.

· On Friday the group visited Bow Falls before returning to Calgary. There Calgary CCFA members Sheila Foster (President), HeiLing Choi (VP) and Donna Lamb (Social) hosted the group for a lively lunch at the Coast Plaza Hotel. Afterwards the group made a brief stop to see how Calgary shops, before leaving for Vancouver on their whistle-stop tour of Calgary.

Calgary was pleased to be able to return some of the generous hospitality arranged by Wuhan and Hubei at the Wuhan Forum. The Hubei group is interested in more exchanges and Calgary will try to assist them in suggesting suitable agents and programs in future.

Sheila Foster

[image: image12.jpg]



Centre: Chen Chunlin Deputy Governor of Hubei Province, Lolan Merklinger; and  other members of the Hubei Delegation and Ottawa CCFS at Museum of Civilization lunch during  visit to Ottawa

Local Association Reports

Calgary Canada-China Friendship Association

· We welcomed several Calgary families who have adopted Chinese children to our chapter this year and hope to continue this trend.

· We joyously celebrate the 90th birthdays this year of members Alice Louis-Byne and Emma Quon.

· We are building a database for email member communication. We will soon put up our web page on the federation web site for the Calgary chapter.

· Reported that previous CCCFA presidents have now left Calgary: Dr. Bob Ware to Vancouver Island and Dr. Ron Keith left the University of Calgary for a new post at the University of Brisbane, Australia. Also Joyce Lau, president for many years, now spends most of her time at her home in Trinidad.

· Our executive hosted a dinner for CPAFFC Beijing staff in Beijing Sept 13, 2005. Ms. Ma Hairong, Mr. Shen Xin and Wendy Cao, while Luan Yutao sent her regrets.

· Four members, Sheila Foster, Ted Foster, HeiLing Choi and Sheila Power, visited China for over a month to do the Silk Road tour.  . Sheila and Ted also visited ex-consul Song and his family in the ancient capital of Anyang, Hunan Province, now Director of Foreign Affairs for the city of some 3.5 million.

· Calgary was pleased to send two delegates, Sheila Foster, President, and Ted Foster, Treasurer, to the Wuhan Friendship Forum in Sept 2006. Many new friendships were made both among the delegations and with CPAFFC and Foreign Affairs representatives.

· Calgary was honoured to host Mme. Li Xiaolin, VP. CPAFFC Beijing, and staffers Helen Ma and Anita An for a three day visit to Calgary and the Rockies, June 29 to July 1 (report attached.)

· Received , Hubei Friendship Association of politicians and businessmen to Calgary Nov 8-10.

· Established new communication tool, a News Bulletin, for circulation at dinner meetings. Published Dec 2005, and Feb, May and Oct 2006.

· Contacted University of Alberta  in Edmonton to arrange showing in future of the McTaggart collection of fine Chinese artefacts (bus trip to be arranged.)

· CCFA Hon. Member Dr. KW Chang published article in Calgary Herald Aug/05 entitled “Considerable progress, formidable challenges” on Calgary’s Chinese population.

· Made major donation to Music Bridge in Shanghai to celebrate 10th anniversary of the Mount Royal College program. CCCFA to attend Nov 25 Alumni Concert in Calgary.

· Donated funds to support Chinese Students and Scholars at University of Calgary.

· We continue our long term policy of hosting three CFFA-UC students to each dinner meeting.

· Currently designing program for “Big Sister/Brother” type program to match student mentor with an adoptive family of Chinese children in Calgary

SH

Ottawa Canada-China Friendship Society

Events

November 2005– AGM at Library and Archives Canada with the re-election of the serving executive committee, followed by a two-hour PRC film Chairman Mao and Snow with, commentary by CCFS member Gilliane Lapointe who acted in the film.. 

February 2006 - Chinese New Year Banquet, 206 persons attending, combined with a 30th anniversary celebration of the chapter’s founding in February 1976.  There were speeches by the first two chapter presidents and by Ambassador Lu Shumin.  Also attending were six other Embassy staff, and senior municipal officials of Ottawa and Gatineau 

March  – contributed to the successful City of Ottawa Dashan Gala.  VP Jeffrey de Fourestier acted as the marketing director for the event’s organizing committee.  The proceeds benefited Chinese seniors at the Ottawa- Glebe Senior Citizens Home;

April 2006 -  Julia Bentley of Foreign Affairs Canada spoke on Chinese civil society:   how are Chinese NGOs contributing to Society, and what role can international support play? (approx. 60 persons attending)

April 23 – tea reception organized by Evelyn Wu Amberg for veteran CCFS-Ottawa members, close to 30 persons attended
May 15 -  a special viewing for chapter members and a few guests of Ming-Qing dynasty paintings from the National Gallery of Canada’s Chinese collection.  The viewing was offered by the NGC under its Outreach programme, with expert commentary by Carleton Asian art history professor Dr. Ming Tiampo.

June 28, - an illustrated talk by Museum of Nature palaeontologist Dr. Wu Xiao-chun on collaboration on dinosaur study between Canada and China, at Library & Archives Canada;.  

September 21 – a presentation by the Harry Elton Memorial Bursary winners Neuczki Mathurin and Nick Wang of their August Shanghai PAFFC Summer Camp experience, plus a brief report by L. Merklinger about the FCCFA delegation’s September trip.

October 19 – an illustrated talk by Ann Chudleigh on the Chinese Scholar Gardens of Suzhou.

May 31 – some 20 chapter members attended the memorial service for Ambassador John Small and presented condolences to Mrs. Jean Small and the Small family; Mr. Small passed away on Earlier L. Merklinger had advised the PRC Embassy of the sad event; senior embassy officials attended the memorial service.

June 22 – chapter executive members gave a dinner for departing PRC Embassy Cultural Affairs Counsellor Mr. Yang Xuelun and Mrs. Yang and welcomed his successor Counsellor Zhao Haisheng who arrived in Ottawa from Houston, Texas.

Special project
Harry  Elton Memorial Fund :  the HEMF Selection Committee met twice, wrote all HEMF application documents, screened 37 applications, interviewed 6 finalists before selecting two winners in mid-May for the Shanghai PAFFC-sponsored the ten day August summer camp in Shanghai and Hangzhou.

In response to a request from the Elton family, a Harry Elton Memorial Fund Selection Committee was set up to administer a competition for two bursaries of $2600 each. The selection committee consisted of Ottawa executive members and Marguerite MacDonald.
Lolan Merklinger, President

Manitoba Canada-China Friendship Association

MCCFA is primarily made up of members from the University of Manitoba.  We now have a few members who have joined primarily because of their cultural or business interests in China.

The University of Manitoba has a number of connections with China.  UM has 1500 plus students from China studying at UM.  Members of the Chinese Students and Scholars executive are CCFA members.

UM has several projects in China

· a CIDA project working with women in rural China.  Unfortunately this project will have a limited life.  CCIDA will not fund further projects because of China’s relative wealth.  

· a project with Shantou University

· a project with Jilin University

We have committee meetings approximately every two months.  However, our outside activities follow a pattern every year.  Our executive and many members attend, along with more than a thousand other celebrants, Chinese New year in January at UM, conducted by the Chinese Students and Scholars Association.   We give some financial support and are normally involved in presentations and sometimes even in skits.  There are usually at least one or two other New Year celebrations our executive and members attend.

We usually host several dinners a year related to officials and dignitaries visiting from China.  For example, in June we hosted a dinner for Chinese representatives from the rural women’s project.

Our group is closely associated with several community groups including the Winnipeg Chinese Cultural Centre, the Manitoba Chinese Tribune, and the Manitoba Great Wall Performing Arts Group.

Manitoba’s major summer festival is Folklorama a celebration of cultures.  Each cultural group has their own pavilion including displays, food, and a music and dance show.  The Chinese Cultural Centre participates every second year.  They usually bring a group of children from China to entertain.  CCFA members assist by meeting the group at the airport and driving them to their hotel,  by hosting a luncheon, by acting as trouble-shooters, which this year involved some medical assistance, and by driving the group back to the airport (this year at 5:00 am on a Sunday morning.)

This year there were two major Moon Festival dinners in Winnipeg, one conducted by the Great Wall Performing Arts, President Gary Liu is a CCFA member, and one conducted by the Manitoba Chinese Tribune, Editor Helen Wang, is one of our members.  Again we provided some financial support and representatives of our executive and many members attended both dinners.

Each year we add a few members and there are some new activities but my reports may appear repetitive as each year our activities follow the seasons and the major Chinese celebrations.

Fred Drewe, President

Victoria Canada-China Friendship Association

We were honoured to host the Annual General Meeting of The Federation which was held in Victoria from October 13 to 15 2005.  

This coincided with our Chapter’s celebration of its 40th Anniversary.  The occasion was graced by the presence of the Consul-General Tian Chunyan and  Foreign Relations Consul Qiu Weiwei from Vancouver.  Madame Tian addressed the audience, welcoming the national delegates and congratulating the Chapter on its anniversary.

For several years this chapter has funded a Bursary Fund for Chinese students which provide six bursaries annually from interest generated by the fund, which is administered by the University of Victoria.  Incoming students who succeed in securing one of these bursaries have found it particularly useful in helping with their start up expenses.

Following on the success we had with the project we undertook in 2005 to assist in training young women in the village of Hai Guo, in Ningxia Province, the board is presently considering two projects to commemorate the chapter’s fortieth year.  The membership has already approved these projects in principle, but the board has to put into place the safeguards required for disbursement of the funds. The projects are:

1. In conjunction with the Soong Ching-Ling Children’s Foundation (SCLCF) to provide funding for a high school student to finish schooling at a participating school in China.

2. To consider assisting a group of apple farmers in a village north of Beijing in improving their soil and their crop in the long term.

Last month we hosted the mayor and six of his business colleagues from the town of Zunyi in Guizhou Province to a luncheon.  History buffs will know this is the place where the Long March began.  Many years and many miles later brought the Chairman to Yan’an and the Communist Party to power. 

Bert Whan Tong, President

China’s Foreign Exchange Reserves Exceed One Trillion US Dollars

Excerpt (People's Daily Online, Oct 23, 2006)

China's foreign exchange reserves have been growing rapidly. At the end of 1996, China's foreign exchange reserves for the first time exceeded US $100 billion. In the following five years, foreign exchange reserves grew stably. From 2001 to present, the country's strong economic growth has promoted an increase of reserves. In 2003, the annual increase of foreign exchange reserves exceeded $100 billion, amounting to $136.8 billion. In 2004, the annual growth of reserves reached $206.7 billion. The year 2006 will be the third consecutive year foreign exchange reserves have grown by more than $200 billion. 

In accordance with the current trend, the total amount of foreign exchange reserves will exceed $1,500 billion in the second quarter of 2008 and $2,000 billion by the end of 2010. If the peak of reserve growth is foreseeable, then there would be not a great need to worry about the size and management of foreign exchange reserves.

These are, of course, the largest reserves in China’s history.  They are also the largest reserves ever held by any nation in the world.

MC

Editor of this Edition of the Newsletter

Michael Copeland

FCCFA Board of Directors

	Lolan Wang Merklinger, Ottawa, President



	Fred Drewe, Manitoba, Vice President



	Sheila Foster, Calgary, Secretary



	Michael Copeland, Toronto, Treasurer, Past President



	Directors

Morag MacLellan , Calgary

Jeffery de Fourestier, Ottawa

Joan Wicken, Victoria




The new FCCFA logo was designed by Tsin Van.
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The character is 友

(you in Pinyin, pronounced yeo as in yeoman).

It is short for youhao, which means friendship.




Aims of the FCCFA





To promote friendship between


the people of Canada and China


by fostering mutual understanding


and appreciation of each other’s society,


their historical development and their


functioning social and economic institutions.





To promote cultural, educational, 


scientific, athletic and other exchanges


between the Canadian and Chinese people





Visit our website


� HYPERLINK "http://www.fccfa.ca" ��www.fccfa.ca�











